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Abstract 

Public Private Partnership (PPP) has gained wide acceptance as a strategy for housing 
provision in many countries. However, the level of success varies from one country to the 
other due to economic, political and cultural variations. This study examines PPP in housing 
in Bauchi State in Nigeria using Unity Housing Estate as a case study with the view to 
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examine its performance and to suggest possible measures for improving the effectiveness of 
the concept. Methods of data collection used were semi-structured interviews and direct 
observation. Interviews responses were tape-recorded in addition to note taking which were 
subsequently transcribed and validated. The model of PPP used in the area was the 
Design-Build-Finance arrangement in which the private party takes the responsibilities for 
the design, finance and construction of the housing units. The houses were far beyond the 
affordability level of the target beneficiaries. Some of the challenges depicted were lack of 
political will, corruption among government agents and private sector developers, insincerity 
of contacting parties and unavailability of development fund. The study suggests among 
others, attitudinal change among stakeholders to ensure the success of PPP housing, the need 
to establish and empower relevant institutions that will help in fighting corruption. 

Keywords: Public, Private, Partnership, Housing, Projects, Nigeria 

1. Background to the Study 

In recent years, the increasing demand for housing and budgetary constraints in several 
developed and developing countries have led governments to seek new ways of housing 
provision. An option that has been adopted by many governments is establishing partnership 
with the private sector usually referred to as Public Private Partnership (PPP). The principal 
reason for adopting PPP for housing provision is that, the approach offer greater value for 
money when compared with the traditional procurement system. Since the adoption of PPP in 
the housing sector in the early 1990s, almost all countries around the world have witnessed 
some form of PPP investment in the provision of housing and urban infrastructure 
(UN-Habitat, 2011).The concept has been practiced in housing in countries such as USA, UK, 
Canada, Malaysia, South Africa, Egypt, France, China, India, and Australia. Although the 
level of success in terms of housing units developed through this initiative may vary from one 
country to the other due to the different economic, political and cultural circumstances, PPP 
has been successful in many countries (Al-Shareem, Yusof, Roosli, & Abdullahi, 2004) 

Nigeria is one of the countries that have adopted PPP at various levels of government 
(Federal, State and Local Government) across the country. The idea of embracing PPP was to 
shift away from a state-led and bureaucratic management approach to a market-oriented 
environment whereby public and private solutions would complement each other (Daniel, 
2014). In such arrangements, the public institutions are to serve as brokers networking private 
sector institutions, non-governmental organisations (NGOs) and community based 
organisations (CBOs) to perform the role of financing the supply of new housing on behalf of 
the public sector so as to reduce the Nigerian housing deficit. In addition, the decentralization 
of decision making at the local level as a result of co-opting the private sectors is expected to 
promote good governance by way of accountability, transparency and efficiency in the 
provision of housing. In theory therefore, PPP was meant to enhance government capacity to 
develop integrated solutions, facilitate creative and innovative approaches that could reduce 
the cost and time spent to implement projects, transfer certain risks to the private partner, 
facilitates larger productivity and attract more sophisticated bidders to projects while at the 
same time providing an avenue to access better skills expertise and technology (Li & 
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Akintoye, 2003) with the view of improving the delivery of housing in Nigeria. 

Despite the adoption of PPP in housing, the issue of housing in both quantitative and 
qualitative terms still remains intractable. Reports from various parts of the country suggest 
that, PPP has not been as successful as earlier me of the PPP housing projects were 
successfully executed, some failed (Ibem and Aduwo, 2012; Ahmed, Moohammad and 
Abubakar, 2010; Abdullahi and Abdul-Aziz, 2010). The success of any PPP arrangement is a 
function of the economic, political, social and cultural conditions under which the projects 
are undertaken (Carbonara, Costantino, Pellegrino and Scincalepore, 2011). The variations in 
these factors coupled with the dearth of research on PPP in Bauchi motivated this study in 
order to evaluate its application in housing in Bauchi state with the view to examine its 
performance and to suggest possible measures for improving the efficiency of the strategy for 
effective housing provision. To achieve this aim, it is imperative for this study to provide 
answers to the following questions: How are the PPP contracts housing projects structured in 
the study area; How affordable are the housing units constructed using PPP in the study area; 
How satisfied are the households with the housing units and infrastructure; and How can the 
challenges bedeviling PPP implementation in housing in the study area be overcome? The 
objectives of the study include: 

i To examine the structure of PPP used in housing provision in the study area.  

ii. To determine the affordability of the housing units constructed using PPP in the study 
area. 

iii. To assess the level of satisfaction of households with the housing units 

iv.  To identify the challenges bedeviling the implementation of PPP in housing in the study 
area. 

2. Literature Review  

PPP has been defined differently by different researchers such that, the concept has no 
consensus definitions. Consequently, different researchers have offered different definitions. 
The Canadian Council for Public Private Partnership (CCPPP) (2005) defines PPP as a 
cooperative venture between the public and private sectors, built on the expertise of each 
partner that best meets clearly defined public needs through the appropriate allocation of 
resources, risk and rewards. PPP is any contractual arrangement between a public entity and a 
private sector party, with the clear agreement on shared objectives for the provision of public 
infrastructure and services traditionally provided by the public sector (Republic of Ghana, 
2011). In such arrangements, the public sector party performs part or all of a government’s 
service delivery functions and assumes associated risks for a significant period of time in 
return for benefits/financial remuneration according to predetermined performance criteria. 
Harmonising these definitions, PPP can be regarded as any long-term, contractually regulated 
cooperation between the public and private sector for the efficient fulfillment of public tasks 
in combining the necessary resources of the partners and distributing existing project risks 
appropriately according to the risk management competence of the project partners.  
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Most definitions of PPP simply present the concept as a contractual arrangement between the 
public sector and a private entity but in reality, it is a complex network of relationships 
involving multiple parties working within the confine of a contract.. Relationships in PPP 
arrangements can best be understood or explained by Game Theory. This theory was 
propounded by John von Neumann and Oskar Morgenstern in 1944 as mathematical model 
for explaining conflict and cooperation between intelligent rational decision makers. A game 
consists of number of players, set of strategies for each player, and a payoff that 
quantitatively describes the outcome in terms of the amount of gain or loss made by each 
player (Zou and Kumarasawamy, 2009). For instance, profitability describes the payoff for 
executing a project in line with the provisions specified in the contract documents. There are 
basically two types of games: cooperative and non cooperative. The players in cooperative 
games (usually referred to as non-zero sum games) are bound by agreements and the interests 
of the players are neither completely opposite nor completely coherent (Barron, 2007). This 
game is bounded by rationality principle where each player tries to maximize one’s payoff 
and taking into account the fact that the opponent is also trying to maximize his payoff. 
However, following one’s rationality breeds conflict between self interest and collective 
interests. The best solutions in non-zero games are the Nash Equilibrium where no player has 
anything to gain by changing only his or her own strategy(self interest) since achieving 
collective interests is the ultimate goal of the game (Kargol and Sokol, 2007). PPP can be 
likened to cooperative games where the players (public agencies and private organisations) 
are bound by agreements (Memorandum of Understanding) specifying clearly methods of 
operation as well as the responsibilities and benefits of the contracts. Though there is often 
conflict of interest between contracting parties (players) which may result to opportunistic 
behaviours such as moral hazard and hidden intentions, the possibility of cooperation to 
achieve common goals cannot be ruled out. Each party in PPP tries to maximize its interests 
at the same time bearing in mind that the other party is also trying to maximize his interest. 
The arrangements therefore work best when it is structured such that no party gains by 
performing outside the agreement contained in the MoU. 

The PPP models used in housing delivery in Nigeria share similar features with what is 
obtainable in Australia, India, Malaysia and South Korea (Choe, 2002; Sepgunta, 2005; 
Abdul-Aziz and Kassim, 2011). In typical PPP arrangement for housing development in 
Nigeria, the private sector assumes the responsibility for design, finance (all or part of it) and 
construction of the housing units. The public sector on the other hand would normally 
contribute the land, counterpart funding where necessary, determine the housing typology and 
the selling price. However, these responsibilities may vary from one place to another and 
even among projects depending on the contract arrangement. Funding of PPP housing in 
Nigeria is basically through loans from Federal Mortgage Bank of Nigeria and/ or other 
sources such as Commercial Banks, Insurance Companies etc.  The framework for 
undertaking PPP housing provision schemes in Nigeria is based on the negotiated roles for 
each partner organisation as indicated in the MoU and Development Lease Agreement for 
each housing scheme. 

Despite officially embracing PPP in housing delivery by the government almost two decades 



 International Journal of Regional Development 
ISSN 2373-9851 

2017, Vol. 4, No. 1 

39 

ago, the achievements recorded are far below the expectations of Nigerians. Some of the 
projects signed were never implemented and some few that were started were not completed. 
Although some of the projects could be regarded as successful, not all met the standards set 
for affordable housing. This dismal performance of PPP in the area of housing delivery may 
not be unconnected with the constraints bedeviling the implementation of the concept in 
Nigeria. The major constraints to effective implementation of PPP in housing include land 
accessibility and affordability, insincerity among partners, corruption, funding constraints, 
regulatory constraints, lack of political will, lack of experience in PPP, engaging projects that 
do not suit PPP, lack of basic infrastructure, selection of wrong partner and high cost of social 
amenities, constraints in the supply of building materials, prevailing condition in the building 
industry, inability of financial institutions to carry out thorough and rigorous analysis of 
projects and assess the technical ability of operators, lack of awareness among stakeholders, 
organizational constraints, lack of motivation for private sector investors, non-adherence to 
planning standards, challenges of poverty and lack of proper monitoring among others (Ibem, 
2010; Abdullahi and Aziz, 2010, Dahiru, Abdul’azeez and Bala, 2013, Onuorah, 2014). 

These challenges cut across all tiers of governance and need to be properly assessed and 
addressed in order to improve housing provision through PPP. This study therefore is 
informed by the need to examine the performance of this initiative in housing provision. 
Bauchi State being one of the pioneer States to embrace PPP in housing was selected for the 
study with view to determine the major challenges bedeviling its effective implementation 
and to proffer solutions towards improving the effectiveness of the concept.  

3. Study Area and Method 

The study area is the Unity Housing Estate, located along Bauchi – Jos Road, 15 Km from 
Bauchi Town. The Project was initiated in 2009 by the then Governor, Mallam Isa Yuguda 
which was a typical PPP project involving the Bauchi State government and a private 
company Terraquest Development Company Limited. The arrangement was to deliver 1000 
housing units of low cost housing for civil servants in three phases. While the Phase 1 has 
been completed, the second and third phases are yet to begin. The first phase which is the 
subject of this study was to construct 571 units of 3 bedrooms detached and 2 bedrooms. This 
phase was to be constructed in three stages: The first stage which comprises of 288 housing 
units has been completed and commissioned. Stage two which has 171 housing units is at the 
finishing stage; and the third stage which comprises of 112 housing units is at the foundation 
/DPC level. This estate is one of the pioneer PPP projects in Bauchi state. A preliminary 
survey of the study area reveals that, though some of the housing units were completed and 
occupied, the project did not achieved the degree of success earlier envisaged and the basic 
housing infrastructure were not adequately provided. This presents an ideal study area in 
order to examine the practice of PPP in housing in Bauchi state.  

The housing units constitute the subject of study while the study population consists of the 
contracting parties (representatives of the government and private sector company) involved 
in the implementation of the project and the civil servants who are the direct beneficiaries. 
Considering the type of research questions posed, the study followed qualitative approach 
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(Yin, 2006). The method adopted in this research was the case study which allows the 
researcher studying a phenomenon within its context. The difficulty in identifying 
participants in the project coupled with the need to use expert opinions necessitated the use of 
non-probability purposive and snowballing (network sampling) methods to select the sample 
for the study. Purposive sampling technique enables researchers to select cases that will best 
answer the research questions and to meet the objectives of the study. It is considered 
appropriate for selecting a sample when the researcher intends to select participants who have 
experience about central phenomenon or key concept being explored while snowballing is 
commonly used when it is difficult to identify members of the desired population. In 
snowballing, the researcher makes contact with one or two cases, ask these cases to identify 
further cases, ask these new cases to identify further new cases and so on until either no new 
cases are given or the sample is as large as is manageable (Cresswell and Clark, 2007; 
Saunders, Lewis and Thornhill, 2009).  

Methods of data collection adopted in this study were semi-structured interview and physical 
observation physical phenomena (housing units). Interviews were used in research to explore 
views, experiences, believes and/ or motivations of individuals on specific matters. 
Semi-structured interview was considered appropriate because it enables spontaneous 
probing to uncover deeper issues of concern which may not readily surface by other methods 
(Fowler and Walsh, 1999).  On the other hand, physical observation helps in description of 
events and behaviours in the social setting used to obtain information on case studies 
allowing the investigator to carry out site visits to gather data for the study (Marshall and 
Rossman, 1995). Individuals selected for interview directly or indirectly participated in the 
development of the estate or were beneficiaries of the housing project. A total number of 10 
respondents were interviewed and the breakdown is presented in Table 1. Two representatives 
each were interviewed from the Public Sector (Ag. Deputy Director, Housing and Project Site 
Engineer) and Private Sector (Chief Estate Manager and Mortgage Officer). Three 
representatives each from the occupants of 3 bedrooms dethatched and 2 bedrooms housing 
typology were also interviewed. From the Table 1 it is evident that the interviewees are the 
real information gatekeepers because of either their positions in their respective organizations 
or their direct connection with the study area. Consequently, whatever information they 
supplied was considered to be reliable for the purpose of this study. An interview guide was 
designed consisting of a set of open questions, reflecting the objectives of the research and 
the interview was tailored to suit the interviewees’ particular involvement in the housing 
project. In addition to note taking, the interviews were tape-recorded, transcribed and 
validated. The breakdown of the interviewee and their respective codes are shown in Table 1. 
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Table 1. Interview respondents 

Interview respondents Represented alphabets 

Representative of Bauchi State Government (Ag. Deputy 
Director, Housing) 

ADH 

Representative of Bauchi State Government (Project Site 
Engineer) 

PSE 

Representative of , Terraquest Development Company Ltd (Chief 
Estate Manager) 

Representative of Terraquest Development Company Ltd 
(Mortgage Officer)  

ESM 

 

MGO 

3 representatives of housing beneficiaries (3 bedrooms 
categories) 

3BR 

3 representatives of housing beneficiaries (2 bedrooms 
categories) 

2BR 

Source: Authors’ compilation, 2016. 

 

4. Discussion and Findings of Empirical Study Conducted 

4.1 Structure of PPP Arrangement for the Project under Study 

There are various PPP models that can be adopted in delivering public services and each 
presents the contracting parties with certain benefits as well as disadvantages. These 
structures or models of PPP are usually defined by the responsibilities assumed by the 
contracting parties. This section therefore examines the responsibilities of the parties 
involved in this housing project in order to determine the model adopted for this particular 
project. The question asked in connection to this is: how were the responsibilities shared 
among the contracting parties in this particular arrangement? The State Government officials 
(ADH) state that: 

“…in the Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) signed by Bauchi State government and the 
Private Sector (Terraquest Development Company Limited), the government was responsible 
for providing the land including payment for compensation, housing infrastructure and Bank 
guarantee (serving as guarantor) while the private company was responsible for providing 
the design, financing and actual construction of the project. Upon completion, the 
government would assume ownership of the housing units for onward allocation to the 
beneficiaries” 
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“…the developer provided the design; the ministry went through it and made some 
amendments based on the culture and tradition of the state” (PSE). 

In a similar manner the private company’s Estate Manager (ESM) said: 

“…the company was responsible for providing the project design, development finance and 
physical construction of the project. The government was to provide the land, pay for the 
compensation, provides bank guarantee and infrastructure”  

This arrangement depicts a typical Design-Build-Finance (DBF) model which saddles the 
private sector with the responsibility for designing, financing and construction of the project. 
The responsibility of the private partner ends at the completion of the development while the 
public agency retains ownership and takes charge of the project operation. This approach is 
most desirable where the government requires new facility or service but may not have the 
financial backing to execute the project (Canadian Council for Public Private Partnerships 
(CCPPP, 2011). Furthermore, since the private funds can be used for up-front costs, the 
likelihood of time lost due to pre-construction fundraising delays is reduced, and in turn, the 
design and construction process may be expedited (National Council for Public Private 
Partnerships (NCPPP), 2012). The Bauchi State Government adopted this model due to lack 
of development fund to finance the project as posited by the Ag Deputy Director, Housing in 
the State Ministry of Lands and Housing (ADH). On the rational for adopting the DBF 
arrangement by the state government, ADH said: 

“…the government preferred this arrangement because at that time there was no money to 
finance the project; the government therefore saw it as an opportunity for getting the project 
done since the project would be financed by the private company thereby freeing government 
little available funds for use in other sectors”    

In regards to observing the agreements as contained in the MoU, a representatives of the 
government (ADH AND PSE) and the private company (ESM AND MGO) affirmed, that the 
Bauchi State Government did not fulfill its obligations as specified. The government neither 
paid the land compensation nor provided the infrastructure as earlier agreed. The Project Site 
Engineer (PSE) stressed that: 

“…the State Government actually provided the land as agreed but did not pay for the 
compensation which was N23 million; rather it pleaded with the private company (Terraquest 
Development Company Ltd) to pay the compensation on the understanding that the 
Government will pay back which the company did but was never refunded” 

The Ag Deputy Director, Housing confirmed this statement and said: 

“….. the government failed to pay for compensation as earlier agreed upon; in fact the only 
money the government released to Terraquest was N10 million only during the visit of the 
Federal Minister for Housing to Bauchijust for the company to allow government lay claim to 
the project in order to permit the Minister to commission it”. 

This shows lack of commitment on the part of the State Government. In a similar study, 
absence of favourable micro-economic level, political and socio-cultural climate were also 



 International Journal of Regional Development 
ISSN 2373-9851 

2017, Vol. 4, No. 1 

43 

reported as the major challenges to adopting PPP in housing provision in Bauchi State 
(Ayodele and Dominion, 2015). Lack of commitment among parties to PPP contracts had 
been reported earlier as a major challenge to adopting PPP in housing in Abuja (Abdullahi 
and Abdul-Aziz, 2012) Onuorah (2014) also reported that, lack of commitment has especially 
political will power has been one of the major challenges to implementing PPP in housing 
provision. This statement also shows lack of credibility on the part of government which is 
necessary for attracting private investment. A participating government must demonstrate 
credibility as a responsive and responsible party in all contractual relationships (Yang, Hou 
and Wang, 2013).  

4.2 Affordability of the Housing Units Constructed 

A key component of a successful housing delivery programme is the affordability of such 
housing units to the target consumers. Housing is affordable only when it does not cost more 
than 30% of the income of the occupant household (Andrew, 1998). Housing affordability 
therefore is a function of cost of housing and household income. This section therefore 
attempts to determine the affordability of the housing units constructed in the study area by 
relating household income to the housing prices. The question asked in connection with 
housing prices is: what is the sales price of the housing units? There was unanimous response 
among the representatives of key actors (government agency and private sector), that the 
houses were being sold at prices higher than initially agreed. The Estate Manager 
representing Terraquest Development Company Limited (ESM) said: 

“…the housing units were to be constructed at the cost of N3.4 million for 2 bedrooms and 
N4.95 million for 3 bedrooms but because the government could not provide funds for 
infrastructure the private sector had to borrow separate fund to finance infrastructure. As a 
consequence; the prices increased from N3.4 million to N4.2 million (2 bedrooms 
semi-detached) and N4.95 million to N5.9 million (3 bedrooms detached) to cover for the 
amount expended in providing infrastructure”.  

In a similar vein, the ADH, said that: 

“…the State Government could not provide the infrastructure as earlier agreed; the private 
company did. The government was not able to pay the amount expended; therefore the 
company was advised to factor the cost of infrastructure into the housing cost which then 
raised the prices from N3.4 million to N4.2 million (2 bedrooms semi-detached) and N4.95 
million to N5.9 million for 3 bedrooms ”.     

It can be inferred from these statements that upon completion of the housing units, the prices 
increased with about 23.5% and 19% for 2 bedrooms semi-detached and 3 bedrooms 
detached respectively. In addition, the government lost the control of the project due to her 
inability to discharge her responsibilities as contained in the contract agreement. 
Consequently, the earlier arrangement that beneficiaries would pay 10% and 20% down 
payment (for 2 bedrooms semi-detached and 3 bedrooms detached respectively) while the 
FMBN pays the remaining balance which would be recoup from households salaries through 
installment deduction could not hold (ADH & MGO). The target group could not afford the 
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outright payment due to low salary structure; consequently the housing units remained voids 
for a period and some of the houses were been vandalized. As a result, the State Government 
advised the private developer to seek for buyers and dispose of the housing units. 

The private company therefore devised four means of disposing the housing units open to the 
general public. These include: 1) payment of 10% and 20% of the total housing cost as 
deposit for 2 bedrooms  3 bedrooms respectively;  2) Renting (between N60,000 - N70,000 
per annum for 2 bedrooms semi-detached and N80,000 – N100,000 per annum for 3 
bedrooms detached); and 3) Outright sale for those that can afford it. The cost of a 2 bedroom 
semi-detached housing was N4.2 million to be paid over a period of 30 years which amounts 
to N140, 000 per annum; 30% of the beneficiary’s annual income who earns N420, 000 
would amounts to N126, 000 which is far less than the amount required as annual repayment 
for the housing. During the interviews, representatives of the beneficiaries unanimously 
agreed, that the prices of the housing units were unaffordable considering the income level of 
civil servants in the study area. These therefore showed that the housing units constructed 
under this arrangement fails the affordability test. Ibem and Aduwo (2012) had reported in a 
similar study conducted in Ogun State, Nigeria, that the cost of housing units constructed 
through PPP are much more higher than those constructed through non-PPP arrangements. In 
addition to the cost of housing units, the beneficiaries are often required to provide guarantors 
and fulfill other conditions to qualify for mortgage loans which are always difficult for them 
to meet up. One of the reasons for adopting PPP for housing provision as against the direct 
approach is to make housing more affordable to the target group. However, the study suggests 
that, the housing units provided are not affordable to most low-income people. 

4.3 Household’s Level of Satisfaction with Housing Units and Infrastructure 

Housing has grown beyond mere shelter and physical dwelling unit to include all the 
auxiliary services and community facilities, which are necessary for human well-being. 
Adequate housing takes into account the entire neighbourhood, consumer’s desirability, the 
physical setting, facilities that ingress into and outflow from the community and must be a 
home in an environment which the occupant would like to live in (Augustine, 2005). It 
becomes imperative therefore to determine occupants level of satisfaction in relation to the 
building envelop and housing infrastructure. The question asked in connection to this is: how 
satisfied were they with the building structure and housing infrastructure? Concerning the 
building structure, the entire household representative revealed their dissatisfaction with 
facilities of the buildings such as sizes of the kitchen/dinning, bathrooms, toilets as well as 
the standard of construction. However, opinions vary between the occupants of the two types 
of housing (2 Bedrooms semi-detached units and the 3 bedrooms detached units) concerning 
the sizes of the rooms and kitchens. For instance while one representative of the two bedroom 
occupants (2BR (2)) said he was satisfied with the sizes of the bedrooms and kitchen, a 
representative of the three bedroom occupants (3BR (3)) reported that the bedrooms were too 
small likewise the kitchens and the dinning; kitchens in 2bedrooms are almost of equal sizes 
to our bedrooms. 

Similarly, during the physical survey, it was observed, that the building were poorly finished. 
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In spite of the fact that the estate had just been completed, most buildings showed signs of 
damp penetration which is usually a sign of lack of damp proof course (DPC)/ membrane 
(DPM), visible cracks were observed, discoloured ceiling boards which was an indication of 
leaking roofs and peeling of paints. One of the respondents confirmed this statement and said:  

“…… we had to spend between N20,000 – N30,000 before we could move in because the 
buildings were poorly finished; some of the roofs leak during rainy season; I had to change 
all the locks in this house because the initial ones were faulty;I also re-painted the whole 
building because the paints had started peeling; You can see the inspection chambers has no 
vent pipes therefore it is very irritating to live inside the bedroom close to the toilet because 
of foul odour” 

It was also reported that the private company did not follow the specifications as provided in 
the design. For instance, on the building drawings for 3 bedrooms, the size of master’s 
bedroom is 11m2while the other rooms measure 8.4 m2 each. However, the master’s 
bedrooms as built were less than the measurements on the drawings. Similarly, the size of the 
dining as provided in the drawing is 5.44m2while in the on the building it was far less. In 
typical PPP arrangements, contracting parties often engage in shoddy practice in order to 
maximize their payoffs which can only be curtailed if there are checks and balances such as 
adequate supervision and effective regulatory framework. However, the project was not 
adequately supervised by the State Government as contained in the MoU because the State 
Government lost control of the Project due its inability to honour its part of the agreement by 
paying the land compensation. This was confirmed by the representatives of the Bauchi State 
Government (ADH and PSE) that: 

“…..the government lost total control of the project and therefore could not insist that the 
private company follow the project specifications as provided in the contract document. 
Consequence, the private company did not follow the agreed specification especially as it 
relates to material selection and use”. 

Similarly, the representative of the private company (MGO) said: 

“….because the State Government negates in her promises, our company was doing it all 
alone; the company ran short of funds because the funds were not coming from the FMBN; 
This was so because, the company used part of the development funds to pay land 
compensation and so could not develop the buildings to the level that will qualify her to 
receive the next installment from the FMBN” 

In connection with the housing environment, all the respondents registered their high 
satisfaction with the quality of the road network, water supply, electricity and drainage 
system within the estate. However, the respondents expressed high dissatisfaction with 
unavailability of recreational facilities, absence of security outpost, waste disposal/ 
management facilities, lack of health care facilities and general maintenance arrangements. 
For instance, representatives of households occupying the 2 bedrooms semi-detached (2BR 1 
& 3) units said: 

“….every household pays N1,000 service charge and N1,500monthly for housing 
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maintenance and waste clearance but nothing is been done by the company because we 
maintain the houses with our resources and also take the responsibility for waste disposal” 

The representative of the private company (ESM) confirmed that such amounts have been 
collected from the occupants in order to ensure proper management and maintenance of the 
estate. However, when questioned on how effective are these strategies, he responded “the 
company is trying its best and hopes to improve with time”. It can be inferred the foregoing 
discussions, that the housing units, infrastructure as well as maintenance arrangement did not 
meet up with the requirements of the occupants. In most housing projects in developing 
countries such as Nigeria, housing beneficiaries are been involved in the production and 
delivery process (Adeogun and Taiwo, 2011). In PPP arrangements, private enterprises often 
pursue self-interest by focusing on profit maximization thereby harming consumer interests 
by embezzling public funds, delivering low service/ asset quality than specified, charge more 
money than they are suppose and cut back on maintenance expenses as long as they can get 
away with it (Mu, de Jong and Heuvelhof, 2010). 

4.4 Challenges to effective implementation of PPP in housing  

Public Private Partnership can be an important tool for delivering public housing; however 
like other contractual arrangements, its implementation is not without challenges. This 
section examines the challenges encountered in the implementation of the project under study. 
The respondents were asked to state the major impediments to effective implementation of 
the PPP arrangement between the Bauchi State Government and Terraquest Development 
Company. The four respondents (ESM, MGO, ADH and PSE) single out lack of political will 
as the major challenge encountered in the implementation of this project. For instance the 
Project Site Engineer said: 

“…..the main problem that affected the success of this project was lack of commitment from 
the government because, the government did not give the private company the needed 
cooperation; aside the provision of land, there was no further commitment on the part of the 
government which led the private company to drag the government to the court”   

Similarly, the Estate Manager (ESM) said: 

“…..the government did not show much commitment to ensure the success of this project; as 
a the company had to drag the Bauchi State Government to court; right now the case between 
the Government and the company over this project is before the court”. 

Lack of strong political will has been reported in other studies as one of the major setbacks to 
successful PPP housing projects (Abdullahi and Aziz, 2011; Onuorah, 2014). Without an 
overall political environment favouring both private for-profit and not-for profit activities no 
real partnership can be established (Pessoa, 2006). Failure of the government to pay for 
compensation seriously undermined the success of the housing project; as a consequence, the 
private company took the Bauchi State Government to court to seek for redress. If a party to 
PPP fails to abide by the terms and conditions of the contract, there is likelihood of dispute 
which may lead to court litigation (Iboh, Adindu and Oyoh, 2013). Other challenges reported 
include lack of continuity in government, misplacement of priorities on the part of the 
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government, lack of adequate supervision, pursue of self interest on the part of the private 
sector, inadequate planning and absence of local/internal finance (ADH and PSE), corrupt 
practices among the contacting parties, lack of experience on development of PPP, weak 
demand for the project and lack of adequate legal structure to protect the private investor 
(MGO). These findings also confirm the report of other studies on PPP. For instance, 
Abdullahi and Aziz (2011) had earlier reported that, failure in PPP housing in Nigeria can be 
linked to pervasive nature of corruption among private partners and government agents; 
selfishness and disregard to standing regulatory rules as well as constituted authorities and 
institution by the participating organized private sector, non-availability of low-interest fund 
from both the government and financial institutions which severely constraints participation 
of the low income in the housing market. 

5. Conclusion  

This paper examines the adoption of PPP in housing in Bauchi State North Eastern Nigeria. 
The adoption of PPP has not made significant impact in reducing the housing deficit in the 
study area. The dismal performance of the initiative is attributable partly to planning and 
partly to the implementation of PPP arrangements. In terms of planning, adequate attention is 
not paid to the financial details of the private sectors to ensure that the project will be 
successfully implemented should the sponsors become bankrupt. In relating to 
implementation, there are no adequate measures in place to ensure that contracting parties 
adhere to the provisions of the contracts. In other words, there are no adequate or specified 
penalties to deter the contracting parties from defaulting in fulfilling their contractual 
obligations. In the case study area lack of political will, inadequate regulatory framework 
guiding PPP implementation, corruption among government agents and the private sectors 
were some of the identified challenges. PPP housing projects are usually targeted at the low 
income earners but many of the target group cannot afford the housing units. The study 
therefore suggested that some form of subsidy is required either in form of initial grant by the 
government or some form of mortgage arrangements where the government pays part of the 
housing cost. The level of satisfaction of the beneficiaries with respect to the building 
structure and housing infrastructure is low. This is because the contracting parties failed to 
observe their obligations as specified in the contractual agreement. When parties to a contract 
pursue personal interest instead of collective interest it affects the achievement as postulated 
in game theory that no player gains by changing only his or her own strategy. The study 
suggests that adequate and enforceable regulatory framework for effective implementation of 
PPP arrangement in the study area. There is the need to establish and empower relevant 
institutions that will help in fighting corruption among stakeholders, the need to increase the 
supply of low-interest fund to developers as well as home buyers in order to boost their 
capacity for participation in the housing market.  

Although some of the housing units have been completed, and commissioned, much needs to 
be done if PPP is to make the desired success. It may be too early to conclude, that PPP in 
housing in Bauchi has failed given the short time it has been in practice in the state. However 
it is obvious from this study that, addressing the challenges identified in this study will boost 
the success of PPP in housing in the study area. Even though the project was not as successful 
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as envisaged, PPP arrangements should be upheld in the provision of public housing in 
subsequent housing projects. With increased commitment from the government, PPP can go a 
long way in delivering the desired housing in the study area. 
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